Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 10th October, 2019, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Andrew Kent
(GP Partner)
Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Amelia McLoughlan
(Welfare Liberation Officer, Durham Student Union)
Alan Bilsborough

Rob Catty

Barbara Fox

Robert Feasey

Sue Goddard

Robin Harris

Carole Lattin

Peter Wilkins

APOLOGIES:
Sarah Cotes
Paul Briggs

Jean Williams

1.
Notes of last meetings
1.1
Practice and PPG members meeting held on 16th May, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.

1.2
PPG members only meeting held on 22nd August, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.
2. 
Matters arising from above meetings
2.1
Practice website
Rob Catty encouraged PPG members to use the search facility on the practice website to easier locate any information they were looking for.  Tracy Watson agreed to send out information on how to locate the search facility.
It was agreed that Dr Mike Smith’s work in re-developing the website had definitely made the practice website easier to use.

2.2     Engaging with Student patients 
Amelia McLoughlan reported on work she was undertaking as Welfare Liberation Officer with Durham Student Union.  She indicated that student forums were being established to discuss and collect information on general health issues e.g. sexual health and on services provided within the University.  It was agreed that Amelia feedback information from the forums at the next PPG meeting.
Gillian reported from a meeting held in the Summer with Meg Haskins and Imogen Charvill Ryall, Student Adviser, from Durham Student Union (DSU).  Dr Kent and Tracy had also been present and it was considered that the meeting had been very productive.  Issues of concern which Meg Haskins had collected from student forums set up to discuss practice services were discussed, including requests for letters from GPs to support concessions/ extensions i.e. known as “Green Form” requests.  The practice had previously met with the University re the number of Green Form requests which both the practice and the University were looking to reduce.  Gillian indicated that the University had agreed to share drafts of a student leaflet on when and how to request Green Forms as well as an information sheet for University staff.  The practice, however, had not received any draft documentation from the University.  Amelia indicated, however, that this work was likely to be on hold whilst the University undertook a major review of internal policies/procedures.


The practice had agreed at the above meeting to hand out leaflets on how to use practice services at Fresher registration sessions etc.  Tracy reported that this information had been handed out including copies of a Practice News Bulletin developed specifically for students which included information on the NHS App, Patient On-line, Care Navigation, and Repeat Prescriptions.  Dr Panke had also undertaken a number of talks at colleges on how to access NHS care and practice services.
Amelia was invited to the next “PPG members only” meeting on 5th December, 2019, to discuss the practice’s relationship with the student body which made up over ½ of its registered population.  It was also suggested that she invite other student representation onto the PPG.  It was agreed she initially invited one representative from the LGBT Association and one representative from a College.

The meeting then discussed the changing demographics on campus.  Amelia commented that 40% of the campus was likely to be international students (from India, Pakistan, North America, China) in 5-10years, compared with 25% currently. This represented a major cultural shift on campus, and in the community, as the University tried to achieve the national target for BEM students.  In addition, the University had plans to increase the University student population from circa 18k students to 25k+ over the course of the next ten years.  It was agreed that University, community and practice services would need to develop their infrastructure to meet increased demand and the practice should discuss with the University what local community services it proposed to support infrastructure change.
2.3 
Claypath and University Primary Care Network (PCN)
Gillian reported that the Claypath and University PCN had been approved as a single practice PCN from 1st July, 2019.  Dr Jan Panke had been elected as PCN Clinical Director and Dr Mike Smith as Deputy Clinical Director.  In the first year PCNs had 100% funding to employ a Social Prescriber and 70% funding to employ additional pharmacist support.  The PCN had developed draft advertisements and job descriptions for both posts.  The role of the Social Prescriber involved helping support vulnerable patients with long-term conditions, mental health issues, those who were lonely and isolated, or who had complex social needs affecting their wellbeing.

The PCN had been working with the local Mental Health Trust re basing a Community Psychiatric Nurse (CPN) at the University Health Centre (UHC) and this had been agreed from 1st January, 2020.  A CPN was also to be allocated to other local PCNs but shared across practices. Dr Panke and Gillian were meeting with the Trust to sort out accommodation requirements for the post.

The PCN was also working with the CCG and NHS England re developing an Estates Strategy as the practice had now outgrown its current accommodation at the Claypath Medical Centre and UHC.  Short and long-term proposals were to be developed as the practice required additional accommodation for any increase in staffing.

3.
Patient Participation Policy
The “PPG members only” group had met to develop the practice’s Patient Participation Policy.  Gillian subsequently met with the Group to agree a final draft for consideration by Partners and submission to the CCG by end September, 2019.


Gillian commented that Practice Managers had been sent information from the CCG one week before submission was due which included a list of criteria to be used to assess each practice policy as well as a suggested standard template.  Given that practices had had six months to develop their policies this was not considered helpful and Gillian had submitted the practice’s final copy of the policy as it had been developed. Subsequently the CCG had then extended the deadline for submission to 31st October, 2019, indicating that all practice policies were due to be reviewed with Patient Reference Groups in November, 2019, and that “the outcome of this review will be fed back to individual practices in December, 2019, with a view to final policies being submitted by March, 2020, ready for implementation”.  Gillian agreed to forward this communication from the CCG to Carole Lattin who was on the Patient Reference Group and was not aware of these plans.

Gillian indicated that the practice’s final Patient Participation Policy took account of all the Patient Participation Group’s suggestions apart from having a fund to pay for any out of pocket expenses. This had not been agreed by Partners but they were prepared to consider any specific funding requests as they arose.  PPG members felt that not to have a fund to pay for any PPG member out of pocket expenses discriminated against those patients unable to afford travel expenses, etc.  The Partners, however, considered that PPG members were volunteers and as all patients lived within the practice boundary there should be no difficulty in attending meetings held in the surgery.  The PPG maintained, however, that it was “immoral” for volunteers not to be paid out of pocket expenses and questioned how the Partners perceived the PPG.  Practice representatives indicated that both the practice and Partners greatly valued the PPG and its involvement in the practice and were committed to working with the group.  Partners had, however, unanimously not supported the creation of a specific fund for use by the PPG. 
4.
Green GP Practices

Rob Catty referred to an article in the Guardian two weeks ago re general practices and what they could do to be “green”.  He enquired what the practice was doing to be environmentally friendly and produced a Royal College of General Practitioners (RCGP) paper on the “Green Impact for Health Scheme”.


In response, Dr Kent indicated the following:

· Replacement of lighting at UHC to low energy

· Trying to be as paper light as possible – not sending letters to the hospital but using e-mail instead, etc.

· Electronic prescribing which no longer required prescriptions to be printed
· Old toner cartridges sent for recycling

· Bin in UHC staff room for plastic waste recycling

· Inhalers prescribed – all CFC free

· Practice participation in CCG Repeat Prescription Ordering Scheme where patients no longer able to order medications directly from community pharmacies – to avoid unnecessary issuing of medications

The practice was limited, however, in how much it could reduce its use of plastic e.g. it used to sterilise surgical equipment but this was considered unsafe and has had to revert to disposable single use plastic equipment. 

It was agreed to stop providing plastic cups beside the water dispenser at UHC and to indicate that patients should instead re-fill their own water bottles.

5.
University Health Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey Report 
           (June, 2019)

The above survey report was circulated to the PPG for information.  It was noted that Gillian was to arrange a meeting with Durham Student Union (DSU) to go through the UHC survey results and to develop an action plan.

There was some sympathy with the patient comment preferring no music in the waiting room. It was explained, however, that the radio was on in the upstairs waiting room at the Claypath Medical Centre and in the nurses waiting room at the University Health Centre due to the fact that the practice had been unable to sufficiently soundproof the consulting room doors.  Dr Kent commented, however, that there was a room available at the Claypath Medical Centre where patients could if they requested sit quietly without background music. 

6.
Monitoring of Claypath Medical Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction 
Survey Action Plan, 2019
The meeting reviewed progress in implementing the actions set out in the above survey action plan:

1.
Development of practice website

a) to ensure info is accurate and up-to-date – ongoing.  Gillian asked for members of 

    the PPG to inform her if they identified any information on the practice website 
               which was out of date.

b) to update PPG section on practice website – not yet achieved.

2.
Refurbishment of Claypath Medical Centre 


a) Phase refurbishment – ongoing


b) Improvement grant bid developed for main waiting area – not yet developed.
3.
Self Check-Ins at each site
 
On hold until works in reception/patient waiting areas at each site completed.
4.
Car park extension

Tracy Watson contacting contractors to get quotes in December, 2019, for works


to commence in Spring, 2020.

5.
CMC Telephone message

Message to be revised.  
7.
Planned works – Claypath Medical Centre/University Health Centre
7.1
Claypath Medical Centre

It was noted that works at the Claypath Medical Centre had been postponed due to works at the University Health Centre having overrun and UHC staff having to be relocated temporarily to work at CMC.  As works, however, at UHC were now currently on-hold it was planned to commence the following at CMC:

· 2 x nursing rooms 

- conversion of nurse office into clinical room
- new flooring/painting in nurse clinical room

· Patient WCs


- new flooring and painting
(downstairs)
· Windows


- replacement of window frames with wood (due to 
  being in Conservation Area) to front/back of CMC –

  Bay windows to be replaced first.

7.2
University Health Centre

Works to replace all lighting with LED lights and downstairs flooring with vinyl started in June, 2019, and had been expected to be completed in two weeks.   Due to problems, however, the work had continued into mid-September, 2019, and then been put on-hold until December, 2019, when they would be undertaken at weekends.  
8.
North Durham Patient Reference Group

Carole Lattin reported from recent discussion at meetings of the Patient Reference Group:-

· Shotley Bridge consultation
Funding confirmed.  Detailed pre-consultation business case gone to Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to consultation.

· Bishop Auckland – Ward 6 – conversion into Rehabilitation Unit

Consultation until 12 December, 2019 – various public events and video.

Acute ward to be staffed at UHND – 20% relocated to Bishop Auckland but proposed should remain at UHND so all service in same place. 

· CCG Merger (Durham and Dales)

Merger proceeding – awaiting NHS England approval.
· MECATS (Minor Eye Conditions and Treatment Service)

Opticians registered to deliver service e.g. Simon Berry.  Current difficulty – pharmacists refusing to recognise scrips – strict criteria need to complete 9hr course on Eye Care before able to dispense opticians’ scripts. 

· Doctor shortages

Concern re shortage of doctors in all specialties.  Patient Reference Group to raise issue. 
9.
Practice Partners and Staff starters/leaversechanges
a)
Nursing staff

2 X Practice nurses leaving          -    Carol Beeby retiring; Yvette Lamb leaving for 






                family reasons – both end October, 2019

1 X Practice nurse started             -   One post already replaced with Jane Naylor,

                                                                      experienced practice nurse 


1 X Practice nurse to be recruited -   To be advertised as Practice Nurse/Nurse with
                                                                      special interest in Sexual Health

b)       Partners
          1 X Partner left                               -   Dr Alice Walling resigned as Partner end 
                                                                     June, 2019, returning as Salaried GP Oct 2019.

          1 X Partner new                             -   Dr Graham Peat, Salaried GP, appointed as 

                                                                     Partner w.e.f. 1st November, 2019

          1 X Partner new                            -    interviewed and awaiting confirmation of

                                                                     acceptance of offer.

c)  
Salaried GPs

4 additional part-time Salaried     -    Dr Alice Walling (4 sessions p.w. Univ term-time)

           GPs appointed                                  (started 1st October, 2019)
                                                     -    Dr Deborah Skelton (8 sessions p.w.)






    (starts February, 2020)





          -    Dr Izzy Taylor (4 sessions p.w)(starts April 2020)





          -    Dr Manjula Mallakarjuna (6 sessions p.w.)
                                                                     (starts August, 2020)
10.
Dates and times of future meetings 

5th December, 2019
PPG members only

5.00 – 6.00 p.m.                    at Claypath Medical Centre

30th January, 2020                PPG and practice representatives

6.00 – 7.30 p.m.                    at University Health Centre

26th March, 2020                   PPG members only

                                              at Claypath Medical Centre

/GPB
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